Cape Light Compact JPE Governing Board Meeting Minutes Wednesday, April 10, 2024

The Cape Light Compact JPE Board of Directors met on Wednesday, April 10, 2024, at 2:00 p.m. The meeting was held as a hybrid meeting (in-person and through remote participation) through a Zoom videoconference for members of the Board with audio call-in available for members of the public, pursuant to St. 2023, c. 2, which, among other things, extends the temporary provisions pertaining to remote meetings of public bodies under the Open Meeting Law to March 31, 2025.

Participating In-Person Were:

- 1. Sean Hogan, Barnstable Alternate
- 2. Robert Schofield, Executive Committee, Bourne
- 3. Brad Crowell, Dennis
- 4. Tom McNellis, Eastham
- 5. Valerie Bell, Harwich
- 6. Martin Culik, Chair/Executive Committee, Orleans
- 7. David Jacobson, Orleans Alternate
- 8. Bob Higgins-Steele, Truro Alternate
- 9. Suzanne Ryan-Ishkanian, Wellfleet
- 10. Joyce Flynn, Vice Chair/Executive Committee, Yarmouth

Participating Remotely Were:

- 1. Bill Doherty, Bourne Alternate
- 2. Colin Odell, Executive Committee, Brewster
- 3. Brian Miner, Chatham
- 4. Timothy Carroll, Chilmark
- 5. Alan Strahler, Edgartown
- 6. Matthew Patrick, Falmouth
- 7. Wayne Taylor, Mashpee
- 8. Nathaniel Mayo, Provincetown
- 9. Ralph Vitacco, Sandwich Alternate
- 10. Nicola Blake, Executive Committee, West Tisbury

Absent Were:

- 1. Forrest Filler, Aquinnah
- 2. David Anthony, Secretary/Executive Committee, Barnstable
- 3. Meghan Gombos, Dukes County
- 4. Peter Meleney, Oak Bluffs
- 5. Leanne Drake, Sandwich
- 6. Russ Hartenstine, Tisbury
- 7. Jarrod Cabral, Truro

Legal Counsel Participating Remotely:

Audrey Eidelman Kiernan, Esq., KO Law, P.C. Erin O'Toole, Esq., KO Law, P.C.

Staff Participation In-Person:

Maggie Downey, Administrator

Staff Participating Remotely:

Anneliese Conklin, Data Analyst

Briana Kane, Residential and Commercial & Industrial Program Manager

Dan Schell, Senior Analyst - Retail and Demand Response

Margaret Song, Energy Efficiency Strategy and Policy Manager

Miranda Skinner, Strategy and Regulatory Analyst

Melissa Allard, Senior Administrative Coordinator

Meredith Miller, Senior Analyst – Income Eligible

Phil Moffitt, Chief Financial Officer

Stephen McCloskey, Analyst - Home Energy Services

Tatsiana Nickinello, Energy Efficiency Analyst

Public Participants:

None.

Martin Culik called the meeting to order at 2:00 PM.

Public Comment:

No written comments were received in advance of the meeting and no members of the public were present for public comment.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

The Board considered the March 27,2024 Open Session Meeting Minutes.

Robert Schofield moved the Board to accept the minutes as amended and to release them, seconded by Valerie Bell.

Sean	Hogan	Barnstable	Yes
Robert	Schofield	Bourne	Yes
Colin	Odell	Brewster	Yes
Brian	Miner	Chatham	Yes
Tim	Carroll	Chilmark	Yes
Brad	Crowell	Dennis	Yes
Tom	McNellis	Eastham	Yes
Alan	Strahler	Edgartown	Yes
Matt	Patrick	Falmouth	Yes
Valerie	Bell	Harwich	Yes
Wayne	Taylor	Mashpee	Yes
Martin	Culik	Orleans	Yes
Ralph	Vitacco	Sandwich	Yes
Bob	Higgins-Steele	Truro	Yes
Suzanne	Ryan-Ishkanian	Wellfleet	Yes
Nicola	Blake	West Tisbury	Yes

Joyce Flynn joined the meeting at 2:05PM.

Nate Mayo joined the meeting at 2:07PM.

DISCUSSION AND POTENTIAL VOTE ON AMENDING ARTICLE XVI OF THE CAPE LIGHT COMPACT'S SECOND AMENDED AND RESTATED JOINT POWERS AGREEMENT (JPA). THE PROPOSED AMENDMENT WILL CLARIFY THAT THE 25 YEAR TERM OF THE JPA ENDS JULY 1, 2046. ERIN O'TOOLE, KO LAW:

Erin O'Toole stated that the Joint Powers Agreement (JPA) has a term of 25 years. She stated that there is some ambiguity on whether those 25 years started from the first JPA in 2017 or the newer version in 2021. She noted that the Rural Utilities Service (RUS) loan documents require specificity. As a result, the Compact will need to add language to make it clear that the term ends on July 21, 2046. This allows the Compact to execute all of the RUS loan documents, as well as any other long-term contracting matters. Maggie Downey stated that assuming the Compact signs the RUS loan, the program is successful and the Compact wants to do additional RUS loans, at some point the termination date will need to be discussed again.

Valerie Bell asked why there is an end date. Erin O'Toole stated that it is a carryover from the Compact's prior legal structure and the 2007 Intergovernmental Agreement. She stated that when the Compact reorganizes as a Joint Powers Entity, the Compact kept alignment, as much as possible, with the Intergovernmental Agreement structure. She stated the Board should revisit this issue. She noted that there is no statutory requirement for a specific end date. The JPA could continue until terminated by the Board. She stated that since the Compact is doing this in connection with the RUS agreement, a technical amendment, specifying a termination date was the quickest and easiest way to address the RUS requirement. The Board could have a wider policy discussion at a future date.

Brad Crowell asked if this requires notifying the towns. Maggie Downey stated that she did send out a 30 days' notice that this was being discussed at today's Board meeting. She stated that this is something that is within the Board's purview. She stated that if the Compact does want to remove the end date from the JPA that decision would be something we should take to the Select Boards and Town Council.

Robert Schofield moved the CLCJPE Board of Directors vote to amend Article XVI of the Second Amended and Restated Joint Powers Agreement to provide certain clarifying language.

Article XVI currently reads "[t]his Agreement shall continue in effect for a term not to exceed twenty-five (25) years" and I move that the following language be added to the end of the current sentence as follows:"; more specifically, the term will end July 21, 2046 unless extended by the Governing Board through an amendment to this Agreement prior to such date."

The Compact Administrator is authorized and directed to take all actions. and to execute and deliver all documents necessary or appropriate to implement this vote. Seconded Suzanne Ryan-Ishkanian.

Sean	Hogan	Barnstable	Yes
Robert	Schofield	Bourne	Yes
Colin	Odell	Brewster	Yes
Brian	Miner	Chatham	Abstained
Tim	Carroll	Chilmark	Yes

Brad	Crowell	Dennis	Yes
Tom	McNellis	Eastham	Yes
Alan	Strahler	Edgartown	Yes
Matt	Patrick	Falmouth	Yes
Valerie	Bell	Harwich	Yes
Wayne	Taylor	Mashpee	Yes
Martin	Culik	Orleans	Yes
Nate	Mayo	Provincetown	Yes
Ralph	Vitacco	Sandwich	Yes
Bob	Higgins-Steele	Truro	Yes
Suzanne	Ryan-Ishkanian	Wellfleet	Yes
Nicola	Blake	West Tisbury	Yes
Joyce	Flynn	Yarmouth	Yes

Motion carried in the affirmative (17-0-1)

<u>DISCUSSION AND POTENTIAL VOTES ON RESOLUTIONS IN SUPPORT OF THE USDA RURAL UTILITIES SERVICE</u> (RUS) LOAN THROUGH THE RURAL ENERGY SERVICES PROGRAM (RESP). ERIN O'TOOLE, KO LAW:

Erin O'Toole reviewed the Rural Utilities Service (RUS) Rural Energy Savings Program (RESP) PowerPoint.

Erin O'Toole stated that the purpose of RESP is to provide qualified applicants with low-interest loans to develop or expand energy efficiency financing programs for their members. She stated that RUS loans the funds, \$4.9 million, at zero percent interest to the Compact for qualified customers to implement energy efficiency measures and the Compact can re-lend the loan proceeds at up to 5% interest to program participants. The Compact would charge qualified customers interest to cover the administrative costs of servicing the loan.

Erin O'Toole reviewed the key loan documents. She stated that there are three or four documents that are still in draft form, but close to final. She stated that they are in the Board packet and that she hopes after the Board meeting, she can get them wrapped up quickly.

Erin O'Toole stated that the next steps are for the Compact Administrator and counsel to finalize the loan documents. Compact staff, counsel and Cape Cod Five will be working on customer loan and program agreements over the summer. She stated that in early fall, the Compact will launch the program and once a certain level of demand is met, the Compact will request the initial loan advance and then the Letter of Credit will be issued.

Tom McNellis asked what the liability of the towns is if the Joint Powers Entity (JPE) defaults or approaches termination. Maggie Downey stated that the organization as a JPE is separate, distinct from any action that the state could take to centralize energy efficiency programs. She stated that you would still have a JPA, a power supply program, and solar loan obligation. Erin O'Toole stated one of the important things about a JPE is the member towns have no individual liability unless the member has specifically stepped up and taken it on. This is very clear in the joint powers statute and in the JPA itself. She noted that it is one of the main reasons why the Compact reorganized as a JPE, to make sure it's clear that the members have no liability for the activities and the operations of the Compact as a separate organization.

Maggie Downey stated that when the Compact set the interest rate and developed the business plan, we made accounting for defaulting on the loans. She stated that we are meeting internally on May 14th to make sure all

our assumptions are up to date before the interest rate is set. She stated that the interest rate is to cover all the costs of servicing the loan. Tom McNellis wanted clarification that this would not pass through to the towns in the strange case that there was some sort of indemnification question. Erin O'Toole stated that there is an indemnification clause in the loan agreement that says to the extent permitted by law, and we specifically referenced the constitutional prohibitions in Massachusetts, which states that a public entity cannot provide indemnification and RUS accepted that.

Tom McNellis asked if it was correct that the Compact's responsibility ends at the point where we give a loan to a qualified customer, that there is no responsibility for how the loan is used. Erin O'Toole stated that the Compact must make sure that our program documents are in compliance with the rules that RUS has set. She stated that Maggie Downey and her over the course of the last few years have connected with several recipients to ask how the program has been for them, and they all stated that it has been great and easy to implement. She stated that there are models out there that the Compact can follow that already have RUS approval.

Valerie Bell asked around what percentage interest rate this program will be charging. Maggie Downey stated that right now the interest rate for a bank loan for solar is about 8%. She stated that without updating the assumptions the Compact's current interest rate is at 2.76%. She stated that she is hoping it will decrease or stay around that number. Martin Culik stated that at the previous meeting it was mentioned that \$4.9 million would be enough to service about 150 customers. He stated that we can ask for more funds in the future and asked if there was a maximum. Maggie Downey stated there are different requirements depending on how much funding the Compact asks for. Erin O'Toole stated that we requested \$4.9 million because asking for more at the beginning makes the process more complicated. She stated that she is aware of other recipients that have received \$50 to \$75 million.

Robert Schofield moved the CLCJPE Board of Directors vote to adopt the attached resolutions.

The Compact Administrator, Treasurer and Secretary are authorized and directed to take all actions, and to execute and deliver all documents necessary or appropriate to implement this vote and the attached resolutions. Seconded Brad Crowell.

Sean	Hogan	Barnstable	Yes
Robert	Schofield	Bourne	Yes
Colin	Odell	Brewster	Yes
Brian	Miner	Chatham	Yes
Tim	Carroll	Chilmark	Yes
Brad	Crowell	Dennis	Yes
Tom	McNellis	Eastham	Yes
Alan	Strahler	Edgartown	Yes
Matt	Patrick	Falmouth	Yes
Valerie	Bell	Harwich	Yes
Wayne	Taylor	Mashpee	Yes
Martin	Culik	Orleans	Yes
Nate	Mayo	Provincetown	Yes
Ralph	Vitacco	Sandwich	Yes
Bob	Higgins-Steele	Truro	Yes
Suzanne	Ryan-Ishkanian	Wellfleet	Yes
Nicola	Blake	West Tisbury	Yes

Joyce	Flynn	Yarmouth	Yes

Motion carried in the affirmative (18-0-0)

Nate Mayo left the meeting at 3:00 PM.

PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION ON THE MASSACHUSETTS 2025-2027 ENERGY EFFICIENCY AND DECARBONIZATION PLAN. BRIANA KANE:

Briana Kane reviewed the 2025–2027 Energy Efficiency Plan April Draft Update PowerPoint. She stated that she will be going over some of the highlights from the April draft filing as well as some items up for consideration. She stated that some of these slides the Board has already seen, but there is some new information as well. She stated that as a reminder the main policy goals of the Massachusetts 2025-2027 Energy Efficiency and Decarbonization Plan (Plan) are decarbonization, equity, and customer experience.

Briana Kane stated that currently, income eligible customers are able to receive weatherization, barrier mitigation, and electrification at no cost after income verification. She stated that currently, for moderate income customers they can receive weatherization at no cost and enhanced rebates for heat pumps. She stated in the Plan the Compact would be offering a turnkey pathway modeled after the income eligible offering for moderate-income customers. It is a hand holding approach guiding customers through the process and providing contractors to install the recommended energy efficiency improvements. She stated that the customer can self-attest that they meet the moderate-income requirements and receive weatherization at 100%. Receipt of incentives for barrier mitigation and electrification measures will require a customer to complete an income verification application. She stated that if the customer does not want the turnkey pathway, they can complete the income verification application and receive enhanced rebates for both heat pumps and ground source heat pumps. She stated renters are offered 100% incentive for weatherization and \$5,000 a unit for weatherization barrier mitigation. Market rate customers are eligible for 75% of the weatherization costs, and \$250 and the HEAT loan for barrier mitigation. She stated that both renters and owners are also offered the whole home heat pump rebate for up to \$10,000 and for partial electrification projects the incentive is \$2,000 per condenser for heat pumps.

Briana Kane stated that for small businesses the Compact is looking to support decarbonization by increasing access, improving customer experience, and expanding the workforce. She stated that the Compact is looking to expand the customer directed option pathway for customers. This pathway allows the customer to use their own vendor or contractor to install eligible measures. She stated that the Compact is looking to expand the renters and landlords enhanced offering by building off the 100% offering that was done during the winter price mitigation effort a few years ago. She stated we are looking to expand offers for renters of up to 100%. Still finalizing possible caps that may be in place depending upon the measure. She stated that the Compact is prioritizing support for community-based organizations by offering up to 100% incentives for charitable non-profit organizations, continue to evaluate communities for Main Street efforts, and through our community first partnership engagement. She stated that sometimes there might be multiple Program Administrators (PAs) working in the same territory, so we are trying to create a delivery where one vendor serves the customer to make it easier for them to participate. She stated that we are looking to create a common scope of work statewide and select vendors by territory.

Briana Kane stated that as the Compact continues to support our customers, we are trying to work on the way in which customers receive information and really provide them with a robust service. Therefore, being able to determine which program would best support the customer. She stated that during the energy assessment the vendor will be focusing on decarbonization as well. She stated that for a customer that is focusing on

electrification, decarbonization and other items such as batteries, solar and more, the Compact will be able to provide information on state and federal incentives. There will be a lot of support from Compact staff to help the customer determine and go through their selected pathway.

Briana Kane stated that the Compact is required to provide the Massachusetts Clean Energy Center (MA CEC) funding for workforce development. She stated that MA CEC is requesting an increase in the workforce funding. Their request is \$24 million a year of ratepayer energy efficiency funds for workforce development. The Compact pays a portion of this request. She stated that the Compact will be working very closely with the MA CEC to make sure we understand how the money is being spent. MA CEC is focusing on limited English efficiency trainings. She stated they focus on building better support services for contractors who are interested in joining the program. Providing skill development, barrier removal, and certification support for minority and women owned business enterprises. Also, additional training and support services to mitigate barriers and increase access and successful outcomes for new customers. She stated that the Compact will continue to participate in supplier diversity summits. She stated that we reach out to a number of diverse contractors and provide them with information about our programs, ways in which they can participate, and try to match them with the vendors based upon what they do. She stated that this is a way for the Compact to strengthen the numbers coming into our programs and diversify the workforce.

Briana Kane reviewed where we are in the timeline. She stated that the draft Plan was filed on April 1st and the next phase is the Energy Efficiency Action Council (EEAC) review. There will be three listening sessions held by the EEAC. She stated that the Compact is also looking for feedback from the Board as we review and discuss the Plan over the next few months.

Briana Kane reviewed the next steps. She stated that today and the next Board Meeting on May 8th, the Board will discuss the Plan, ask questions, and begin formulating comments. She stated that at the June 5th Board Meeting we will finalize the comments that the Board may want to elevate to the EEAC that they vote to include or not in the Plan.

Maggie Downey stated that in order to start the conversation staff found three issues where we need some direction from the Board. The first is about the Community First Partnership (CFP). She stated that currently the Compact does participate in the statewide CFP offering and the Compact's CFP is Vineyard Power. She stated that they provide marketing services on the Vineyard to encourage customers to participate in the Compact's energy efficiency programs, as well as helping the customers with the process including answering questions or filling out paperwork. She stated that staff has come up with three options: 1) use Statewide existing pathway where the PA has a contractual relationship with the CFP lead vendor who oversees CFP Partners, with some Program Administrator (PA) support; 2) continue with the existing model where the PA has a contractual relationship with CFP lead vendor who oversees CFP Partners, but the Compact provides a higher level of day to day support; 3) to change this to the Compact providing the lead vendor support through new outreach staff and the Compact oversees the CFP. She stated that the staff recommends option three. She stated that based on the budget we really do feel that this would be a better way to manage the effort and potentially allow for more community awards to be issued. She stated that there would be a new application process going forward in which the Compact would be able to participate in looking for new CFPs in 2025-2027.

Brad Crowell asked who the organizations are and what they do. Briana Kane stated that the lead vendor is All in Energy and they collaborate directly with the PAs by providing training and helping review marketing materials. She stated that they also provide day to day support services and have a subcontractor relationship with another vendor to collect data that they then share with the CFP on how they are doing. She stated that the Compact's CFP is Vineyard Power. They are marketing, doing events, encouraging customers to enroll in the Compact's energy efficiency program, and helping them with the process. She stated that they are focused on

residential and small business customers. Maggie Downey stated that for the 2022-2024 Plan the Compact received feedback from stakeholders that the Compact's programs were not reaching certain communities such as environmental justice communities, communities that speak limited English, and renter communities. She said the stakeholders stated that the Compact needed boots on the ground in these communities to talk about these programs and help customers through the process. She stated that the Vineyard has always been hard to engage because staff and vendors are all primarily on the Cape. She stated that the Compact has tried to get more Vineyard vendors into the program, but it has been difficult. Many Vineyard customers have been looking for someone on the island to talk about these programs with, so the CFP helps meet those needs.

Brad Crowell asked if the CFP is working. Maggie Downey stated that she has reached out to the Vineyard towns to see how Vineyard Power has been doing. She stated that she is still waiting on some of the towns to get back to her but so far those that have responded have had positive things to say. Nicola Blake stated that as a West Tisbury resident she wanted to share her support and endorse the work that Vineyard Power has been doing as a CFP. She believes that they are making a difference. Alan Strahler agrees with what has been said. He stated that Vineyard Power is very active in Edgartown, and they have a very good relationship. He stated that he believes they should continue and that is what he would recommend to the Select Board.

Valerie Bell asked what their budget is. Briana Kane stated that the CFP statewide is based upon a percentage of the population that meets some of the demographic criteria. She stated that the Compact was looking at what we had been funding, the work that was needed, and the support needed to actually fund the position on the Vineyard. In 2023 and 2024 they received \$60,000. She stated that for 2025 the Compact has to provide a budget for the outreach support which is the CFP and education grant. She stated that if the Compact were to pursue option one it would be just over \$800,000 for 2025-2027 which includes CFP support as well as education grant support. She stated that going with option three if the Compact were to maintain that budget, then it could be looking at different levels of awards for multiple CFPs. She stated that is why we recommend option three.

Briana Kane stated that the next issue is about the call center. She stated that option one is to switch to the statewide call center and option two would be to maintain the Compact's current call center. She stated that the existing call center is located on the Cape for customers that want to come in during business hours and meet with staff in-person. She stated the benefits of having a locally accessible call center that can be responsive to customers and interacts with Compact staff on a regular basis. She stated that the staff is recommending option two.

Brian Miner asked how many people work in the Compact's call center. Briana Kane answered one and a half employees. She stated that the Compact will be adding another full-time person to the call center in the coming months. Maggie Downey stated that this does not include the Outreach Coordinator the Compact is looking to hire as well. Matt Patrick stated that he believes it is extremely important to keep the call center on the Cape. He stated that it is important to have staff close by that can answer questions. Colin Odell agreed that the Compact should maintain its own call center. Valerie Bell stated that whenever she tells someone to call the Compact, she says that they will get a live person and someone that is local. She stated that the Compact should not get rid of that.

Nate Mayo returned to the meeting at 3:36PM.

Briana Kane stated that staff went into high level detail about some changes for the HEAT loan. The current offering is 0% interest with a term of up to seven years. She stated that the cap for the HEAT loan is \$25,000 for all available measures and an additional \$25,000 if needed for a customer to install heat pumps. She stated that looking at how the program was changing staff did think that it made sense to make some adjustments to

the HEAT loan. She stated that the 2025-2027 Plan caps the HEAT loan at \$25,000 and reduces the term to five years. She stated that staff supports this change. She stated that even though more money is being spent on HEAT loans, the expansion of the income eligible and moderate-income offerings, means a lesser use for those demographics to need to apply for the HEAT loan. Then there are also the additional funding opportunities that are pending that would provide different loan products to help customers finance some energy efficiency measures. She stated that the HEAT loan would be for customers over 80% AMI. She stated that speaking with the banks they thought option two was manageable and easier to issue as unsecured loans.

Matt Patrick asked what the average loan amount is. Brina Kane answered that it is around \$17,000. Matt Patrick asked if that included heat pumps. Briana Kane answered yes, many of the loans have been specifically for heat pumps. Nicola Blake stated that with the cost of things increasing and especially with how expensive things are on the Vineyard, \$25,000 seems a little low. Briana Kane stated that staff did look at a lot of that data and we are seeing different program costs for fully facilitated versus direct retail incentives and right now staff believes this amount is doable. Maggie Downey stated that there are two important takeaways. She stated that one is that if this becomes an issue it can be changed and second this is an equity issue. There was clear direction from the Office of the Attorney General that funds need to be for low- and moderate-income customers and they receive 100% coverage for electrification while market rate has to pay but is offered some incentives.

Colin Odell stated that looking at this Plan it lives and dies on heat pumps. He stated that the executive summary stated that since 2019, 75,000 homes have installed heat pumps statewide. He stated in the Plan it calls for 115,000 homes. Some homes have several heat pump systems. He asked what have the PAs done to look at the capacity of the marketplace to make sure it would be able to reach that goal. Maggie Downey stated that staff will get more information from evaluation efforts. She stated that in the conversations that she has been part of with the PAs, they have done that, and their focus is clearly going to be on delivered fuels, but it will be a stretch. Colin Odell stated that it also depends on the number of employees there are to perform the work. Briana Kane stated that we are over 1,200 contractors on the heat pump installer network (HPIN) list. She stated that with the support of some of the MA CEC funding as well as some of the PA funding the Compact is looking to support one of the trade schools off Cape and supporting HVAC training and technologies for people to come into the marketplace. She stated that she agrees that having the ability to deliver is extremely important. Colin Odell stated that there is a provision in Massachusetts that those with trade licenses outside of the state are unable to work in Massachusetts without the licensing board voting on them individually. He stated that he believes a point needs to be made to potentially allow some of the border state contractors that would be willing to come and help during the next Plan.

Valerie Bell stated that when the Compact presents to the Select Boards that part of the presentation should be on the state mandates and make sure they understand that they need to get in front of them before the countdown begins. Maggie Downey stated there is a lot of education on the topic and it's not just on the back of the Compact, the Board Members, and the energy and climate committees. She stated there needs to be a statewide conversation about what is happening.

David Jacobson asked about the cost side. He stated that the whole home rebate is \$10,000 and has been that way for a few years, but costs have increased. He stated that he keeps hearing about bids over \$30,000. Dan Schell stated that costs are all over the place and the average we are seeing is mid to upper \$20,000. He stated that he has seen quotes from \$12,000 to \$60,000. He stated that he is encouraging people to not get only three quotes, but as many as five if they are able. He stated that it is important to keep in perspective that this is far above the rebates that are offered in the rest of the country for heat pumps. At \$10,000, you also have \$2,000 additional in tax credits if the system is eligible. He stated that again the HEAT loan can be used to cover the rest of the cost. He stated that in the Plan there is a 100% coverage for those below the 80% median income. He

stated that it all ties back to the energy efficiency surcharge. He stated that if you are looking to increase incentives and increase the quantity something has to give.

David Jacobson left the meeting at 4:05PM.

ADMINISTRATOR'S REPORT:

1. Update on MassHousing Grant Application: Outreach Assistance and Customer Support for Energy Saver Home Loan Program

Maggie Downey stated that the Compact was verbally given the award for the MassHousing grant. She stated that they had sent along their standard contract that a public entity cannot sign, therefore edits were sent back to them. She stated that Compact has scheduled calls for later this week. She stated that this grant is for two years with the possibility for an additional three for the energy saver loan program. It is for income qualified customers to help them make energy efficiency upgrades that are not covered by the Compact's energy efficiency programs. She stated that she will provide more details about the program at a future Board meeting.

Maggie Downey stated that the Compact will be integrating the Energy Saver Home Loan program with all the Compact's energy efficiency programs. She stated we will be helping customers determine which pathway will benefit them the most, answer questions, and help with applications. Briana Kane stated that the Compact will do all the marketing, social media, and press releases once the program is rolled out.

Brad Crowell asked for examples of what this would cover that the Compact does not. Maggie Downey answered that some examples are solar, tree removal if putting in solar, and a new roof. Briana Kane stated that the loan terms are significantly longer than what the HEAT loan offers and customers whose income goes up to 135% AMI can qualify can make these upgrades easier for many customers.

2. Next Board Meeting: May 8, 2024

Maggie Downey stated that the next Board Meeting will be on Wednesday, May 8th.

Alan Strahler and Ralph Vitacco left the meeting at 4:20PM.

ADJOURNMENT:

Motion to adjourn made at 4:24 PM moved by Robert Schofield, seconded by Joyce Flynn.

Sean	Hogan	Barnstable	Yes
Robert	Schofield	Bourne	Yes
Colin	Odell	Brewster	Yes
Brian	Miner	Chatham	Yes
Tim	Carroll	Chilmark	Yes
Brad	Crowell	Dennis	Yes
Tom	McNellis	Eastham	Yes
Matt	Patrick	Falmouth	Yes
Valerie	Bell	Harwich	Yes
Wayne	Taylor	Mashpee	Yes
Martin	Culik	Orleans	Yes

Nate	Mayo	Provincetown	Yes
Bob	Higgins-Steele	Truro	Yes
Suzanne	Ryan-Ishkanian	Wellfleet	Yes
Nicola	Blake	West Tisbury	Yes
Joyce	Flynn	Yarmouth	Yes

Motion carried in the affirmative (16-0-0)

Respectfully submitted,

Melissa Allard

LIST OF DOCUMENTS AND EXHIBITS:

- Meeting Notice/Agenda
- March 27, 2024, Draft Open Session Meeting Minutes
- Rural Utilities Service (RUS) Rural Energy Savings Program (RESP) PowerPoint
- 2025 2027 Energy Efficiency Plan April Draft Update PowerPoint